THE REGENTS OF THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA
July 21, 2022

The Regents of the University of California met on the above date at UCSF-Mission Bay
Conference Center, 1675 Owens Street, San Francisco and by teleconference meeting conducted
in accordance with California Government Code 88 11133.

Members present: Regents Cohen, Drake, Elliott, Guber, Hernandez, Leib, Makarechian, Ortiz

In attendance:

Oakley, Park, Pérez, Pouchot, Reilly, Sherman, Sures, and Timmons

Regents-designate Ellis, Raznick, and Tesfai, Faculty Representatives
Cochran and Horwitz, Assistant Secretary Lyall, General Counsel
Robinson, Provost Brown, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial
Officer Brostrom, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
Nava, Senior Vice President Colburn, Vice President Brown, Chancellors
Block, Christ, Gillman, Hawgood, Khosla, Larive, May, Mufioz, Wilcox,
and Yang, and Recording Secretary Li

The meeting convened at 8:40 a.m. with Vice Chair Elliott presiding.

1.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Vice Chair Elliott explained that the public comment period permitted members of the
public an opportunity to address University-related matters. The following persons
addressed the Board concerning the items noted.

A

Vincent Rasso, UC Riverside alumnus and representative of the Campaign for
College Opportunity, urged the Regents to support Senate Bill (SB) 1141, which
would enable undocumented students to transfer more quickly and decrease their
total cost of attendance. As the fate of the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals
(DACA) program remains unclear, expanding qualification for Assembly Bill (AB)
540 status and for in-state tuition would promote access, inclusivity, and economic
opportunity to students regardless of their immigration status.

Adam Cooper, UC San Diego graduate student, shared that he was delivering a
petition signed by 1,500 climate justice advocates calling for the enactment of a UC
Green New Deal. He called on the Regents to finance plans and projects that were
free of fossil fuels. UC needed to set a date on which to achieve its climate action
goals, and 2035 as suggested by the faculty seemed like a good compromise.

Julia Melendez-Hiriart, UCLA student and representative of the Undocumented
Student Coalition, spoke in support of SB 1141, which would create more transfer
pathways for nontraditional students and enable undocumented students to qualify
for in-state tuition more quickly. In Ms. Melendez-Hiriart’s view, these changes
could improve California’s economy and its work force. She asked that the Regents
support this bill.
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D.

Madeleine Villanueva, UC Berkeley alumna, asked the Regents to support SB
1141, which would enable more undocumented students to qualify for in-state
tuition under AB 540. Through AB 540, Ms. Villanueva was able to transfer to and
graduate from UC Berkeley, but the challenges resulting from the COVID-
19 pandemic and political uncertainty have made degree attainment more difficult
for undocumented returning students and adult learners.

Nan Renner, UCSD alumnus and staff member, called on the Regents and President
Drake to make the University free of fossil fuels; update UC’s carbon neutrality
goals; and reduce fossil fuel extraction, refinement, and burning. Ms. Renner
expressed support for the goals set in the memorial passed by the Academic Senate.

Jacqueline Martinez, UC Berkeley alumna, requested the Regents’ support for SB
1141. She shared that she had paid out-of-state fees at UCB due to her
undocumented status, and that she could not focus on her studies as she thought
about how she would pay for tuition, housing, and food. Now working at the
undocumented resource center at City College of San Francisco, she observed that
the fees were prohibitive for students who wished to attend UC.

Mark Huising, UC Davis professor, expressed strong support for the Academic
Senate memorial urging UC to reduce its on-campus combustion of fracked fossil
fuel gas. In light of record-breaking temperatures and fires in the U.S. and around
the world, the latest report from the United Nations’ Intergovernmental Panel on
Climate Change called for retiring fossil fuel-based energy systems. UC was
releasing one million tons of carbon dioxide emissions every year, and these were
Scope 1 and Scope 2 emissions that could be avoided.

Alexandra Masci, UCB alumna, spoke in support of the Academic Senate memorial
to reduce on-campus fossil fuel combustion and echoed Mr. Huising’s comments.
She called on the Regents to place on the September meeting agenda a vote to adopt
the UC Green New Deal to rapidly phase out the use of fossil fuels.

Estefania Hermosillo, representative of Immigrants Rising, spoke in support of SB
1141. She shared that she paid in-state tuition as an undocumented student under
AB 540, without which she might not have been able to access higher education.
In her experience, many students wished to study, grow as individuals, and
contribute to their communities.

Irva Hertz-Picciotto, Director of the UC Davis Environmental Health Sciences
Center, urged the Regents to adopt the Academic Senate memorial to reduce fossil
fuel combustion. She stated that the only way to slow down the accelerating pace
of extreme weather events caused by climate change is to dramatically reduce
greenhouse gas emissions. The University had an opportunity be a leader in
committing to and implementing operations free of fossil fuel at every level.
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K.

Derede Arthur, UC Santa Cruz lecturer, shared that young adults were facing debt,
political unrest, and especially climate change, and feared that they would have no
future. They questioned why the University was not acting to address these crises.
Ms. Arthur stated that, by electing to be free of fossil fuels, UC would better serve
its mission and set an example for the world.

Julio Cabezas, UCLA alumnus, urged the Regents to support the passage of SB
1141. He stated that this would improve both the transfer process and access to
higher education for undocumented students, nontraditional students, and adult
learners, and the University would be able to welcome more unique perspectives.

Steven Guttmann, UCSB alumnus, expressed deep concern about the negative
impacts of the current design of Munger Hall. He asked that the Regents bring
transparency to the development process, adding that the campus was proceeding
in secret and that contrary voices were being silenced. Mr. Guttmann also asked
that alternatives to Munger Hall, especially those that could be built more quickly,
at lower cost, and in full compliance with the UCSB Long Range Development
Plan, be evaluated and considered.

Eleanor Drey, obstetrician/gynecologist (OB/GYN) at San Francisco General
Hospital, called on the University to increase staffing in order to provide abortion
care to Californians and those from care-limiting states; to increase training
opportunities as over 2,000 OB/GYN residents might lose access to abortion
training; and to amend the language in Regents Policy 4405, Policy on Affiliations
with Healthcare Organizations that Have Adopted Policy-Based Restrictions on
Care, so that UC healthcare workers could provide contraception and abortion care
at affiliated locations.

Vushana Dobbins, UCSF staff member and member of Teamsters Local 2010,
shared struggles that she and other staff were experiencing. Her workload has
grown significantly in the last five years, and short staffing has led to high turnover
rates, temporary replacements, and poor mental health due to stress. Ms. Dobbins
stated that traveling to work was difficult due to her minimal pay, UCSF’s high
parking fees, and skyrocketing gas prices. She added that UCSF offered no
incentives like tuition reimbursement or training for temporary reassignment, and
that patient support advocates performed essential work.

Priscila Mufioz Sandoval, UCSF student, asked the Regents to support the passage
of SB 1141, which would expand AB 540. Ms. Mufioz Sandoval shared how she
had benefited from AB 540. SB 1141 would correct unintended limitations set by
prior legislation, allowing more students to benefit from in-state tuition rates.

Michell Palacios, UCSF nurse and member of the California Nurses Association,
shared that, on July 9, UC nurses voted to ratify a new labor contract that recognized
their service and commitment, which could serve as a model for contracts
nationwide, and would help recruit and retain nurses across the UC system.
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Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic, UC nurses have demanded safe staffing, safe
working conditions, and necessary personal protective equipment. The new
contract would allow nurses to focus on providing the highest standards of care for
patients. She recognized the University for not making the bargaining process
prolonged and contentious.

R. Lena Wang, UCLA student, spoke in support of expanding AB 540. Ms. Wang
shared that she took a six-year break from college because she could not qualify for
AB 540 benefits and was able to return to college after AB 540 was expanded. She
noted that many undocumented students were not Deferred Action for Childhood
Arrivals (DACA) recipients, and that the DACA program was under attack.

2. APPROVAL OF MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Upon motion duly made and seconded, the minutes of the meetings of May 18 and 19,
2022 were approved, Regents Cohen, Drake, Elliott, Guber, Hernandez, Leib,
Makarechian, Ortiz Oakley, Park, Pérez, Pouchot, Reilly, Sherman, Sures, and Timmons
voting “aye.”!

3. REMARKS FROM STUDENT ASSOCIATIONS

President Drake introduced UC Student Association (UCSA) President Esmeralda
Quintero-Cubillan.

Ms. Quintero-Cubillan began her remarks by noting that this was her final address to the
Board as UCSA President and reflected on the significance of representing marginalized
groups before the Regents. Ms. Quintero-Cubillan stated that the four actions she suggested
in her first address as UCSA President—divesting from the Thirty Meter Telescope (TMT)
project, addressing graduate student rent burden, making Election Day non-instructional,
and defunding UC police departments—had not been taken and that students were still
advocating for them. While she encouraged the University to continue pursuing these
actions, she also called on UC to protect the privacy of out-of-state students seeking
reproductive health services following the overturning of Roe v. Wade. The Accellion data
breach demonstrated the vulnerability of UC’s data. Ms. Quintero-Cubillan also asked that
the Regents consider holding the September Regents meeting at another location because
the U.S. Customs and Border Protection checkpoint near the San Diego campus would
prevent undocumented students from attending. Recently, UCSA adopted its fifth
permanent campaign, Students Enacting Environmental Defense, to mark 50 years of
advocacy. The campaign would focus on environmental justice and indigenous
sovereignty. In closing, Ms. Quintero-Cubillan expressed regret that she was unable to
achieve certain goals, but also pride in her marginalized identities, which she has tried to
highlight throughout her tenure. She asked the Board to consider its legacy.

! Roll call vote required by the Bagley-Keene Open Meeting Act [Government Code §11123(b)(1)(D)] for all meetings
held by teleconference.
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President Drake introduced UC Graduate and Professional Council (UCGPC) President
Hayden Schill, a fifth-year Ph.D. candidate in experimental psychology at UC San Diego.

Ms. Schill began her remarks by raising two issues of importance to graduate students,
reproductive health care and climate change. Students were worried that additional rights
could be limited or taken away following the U.S. Supreme Court decision in Dobbs v.
Jackson Women’s Health Organization. In response, Ms. Schill suggested that the
University enact proactive policies and vocalize dissent as a leading institution. In 2013,
then President Janet Napolitano announced the Carbon Neutrality Initiative, and over
1,000 universities announced similar pledges. UC was now about two years from the goal
deadline. Ms. Schill stated that some of the warmest years on record occurred during
2013 through 2021, noting California’s wildfires and worsening drought. She called on the
Regents to discuss at the September meeting the Academic Senate memorial petitioning
the Regents to invest in reducing fossil fuel combustion by 60 percent by 2030 and
95 percent by 2035. Adopting the memorial would benefit UC and enhance global well-
being. She also suggested including an expert on climate change, like those at the Scripps
Institution of Oceanography, in these upcoming discussions about UC 2030 goals and the
UC 2030 Capacity Plan. Ms. Schill emphasized that the University’s pressing issues
worsen and become more expensive if climate is not a priority, and she questioned whether
a representative from the fossil fuel industry should be involved in the Alliance for
Renewable Clean Hydrogen Energy Systems (ARCHES).

4. ANNUAL REPORT OF UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA STAFF ASSEMBLIES

Crystal Petrini, UC Riverside staff member and Chair of the Council of UC Staff
Assemblies (CUCSA), shared CUCSA’s latest initiatives and accomplishments. In fiscal
year 2021-22, CUCSA called for a 4.5 percent merit increase for policy-covered staff,
attended UC advocacy events, represented staff in the search for a new systemwide provost,
and analyzed the results of the 2021 CUCSA Staff Engagement Survey. Staff were eager
to discuss the results with Regents. CUCSA formed a work group to examine how UC
could become an anti-racist organization. The work group reviewed “Imagining an Anti-
Racist UC,” a report from the UC-Coro Systemwide Leadership Collaborative. In the
2021 CUCSA Staff Engagement Survey, staff of color responded less favorably regarding
all aspects of the employee experience compared with white respondents. The work group
suggested using a common definition of anti-racism across UC, implementing intensive
anti-racism training for the CUCSA delegation and local staff assemblies, and sharing anti-
racism tools and resources online. CUCSA believed that training staff leaders first would
enable them to recommend the training to others.

Derek DeMarco, UC Santa Cruz staff member and CUCSA Operations Officer, noted that
UC locations were inconsistent in communicating results and making policy changes in
response to the CUCSA Staff Engagement Survey results. CUCSA formed a work group
to help UC locations engage with future survey results more consistently and effectively,
preparing timelines, sample communications, and recommendations. Mr. DeMarco
announced that the 2022 recipients of the Kevin McCauley Memorial Outstanding Staff
Award were Lupe-Gallegos-Diaz of UC Berkeley, Paul Cody of UC Davis, Dyan Hall of
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UC Irvine, Chou Her of UC Merced, and Michael Luttrell of UC Santa Cruz. This year’s
recipient of the Outstanding Senior Leadership Award was Chancellor Larive.

Dennis Mclver, UC Riverside staff member and incoming Chair, introduced John
Bodenschatz of UC Irvine, the new Chair-elect, and Jen Bowser of UC San Diego, the new
Operations Officer. Through a bylaw change, the immediate past chair now held an
advisory role. The 2022-23 CUCSA delegation would focus on staff retention, creating a
new strategic framework, and expanding advocacy. CUCSA looked forward to more
opportunities to engage the Regents and hoped to be seen as a partner.

Regent Cohen asked if the Regents should be aware of any particular findings from the
2021 CUCSA Staff Engagement Survey results. Ms. Petrini noted the stark contrast in staff
experience between white respondents and respondents of color. Similarly, men responded
more favorably than women or those who identified as a different gender. CUCSA was
trying to determine why staff experience varied based on identity, and wished to ensure
that all staff have a similar positive experience regardless of their background.

Staff Advisor Lakireddy commended the CUCSA presenters and credited staff groups for
fostering a sense of belonging and creating opportunities for advancement and leadership.
She emphasized that staff leaders were not compensated for these efforts.

The Board recessed at 9:35 a.m.

The Board reconvened at 1:20 p.m. with Vice Chair Elliott presiding.

Members present: Regents Anguiano, Blas Pedral, Cohen, Drake, Elliott, Hernandez, Leib,
Makarechian, Ortiz Oakley, Park, Pérez, Pouchot, Reilly, Sherman, Sures,
and Timmons

In attendance: Regents-designate Ellis, Raznick, and Tesfai, Faculty Representatives
Cochran and Horwitz, Assistant Secretary Lyall, General Counsel
Robinson, Provost Brown, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial
Officer Brostrom, Executive Vice President and Chief Operating Officer
Nava, Senior Vice President Colburn, Vice Presidents Brown, Lloyd, and
Maldonado, Chancellors Block, Christ, Gillman, Hawgood, Khosla, Larive,
May, Mufioz, Wilcox, and Yang, and Recording Secretary Li

S. 2022 UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA ACCOUNTABILITY REPORT:
HIGHLIGHTS AND UC 2030 UPDATES

[Background material was provided to Regents in advance of the meeting, and a copy is on
file in the Office of the Secretary and Chief of Staff.]

Provost Brown introduced the item, stating that the University used the annual
Accountability Report and associated UC Information Center dashboards to promote
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transparency and understanding of UC and its operations, and to institutionalize reporting
on major systemwide initiatives and goals.

Vice President Pamela Brown explained that the report included information about student,
staff, and faculty diversity; the University’s teaching, research, public service, and health
operations; institutional performance; and honors and rankings. Community safety
measures would be discussed under institutional performance in the future. All report data
were available online for download. The theme of this year’s report was diversity, which
was reflected in narratives, such as one about a UC student with severe, nonverbal autism,
and equity programs featured throughout the report. The report detailed the progress made
on the UC 2030 goals, and a UC Information Center dashboard displayed systemwide and
campus-level goals. With regard to the first 2030 goal, given the increase in undergraduate
enrollment and improved graduation rates, UC was on track to meet its goal of producing
200,000 additional degrees by 2030. However, UC was slightly below target for the
number of graduate degrees being produced.

With regard to the second 2030 goal of improving timely graduation for Pell recipient,
first-generation, and underrepresented students, Ms. Brown presented a chart that indicated
slight improvement in the first-generation graduation rate, due in part to taking more
courses during the COVID-19 pandemic. Still, a double-digit percentage gap between first-
generation and non—first-generation students remained. The Compact with Governor
Newsom provided stable funding so that campuses could make targeted investments.
Ms. Brown noted a decline in first-year retention rates, especially among Pell recipient,
first-generation, and underrepresented students. The first-year retention rate for the fall
2020 cohort was 88 percent, a demonstration of the difficulty of convincing students to
return once they have left the University. The report included a new measure for academic
preparation levels. Ms. Brown presented a chart highlighting the importance of academic
preparation for timely graduation, more so than demographic characteristics. Campuses
have identified capacity efforts needed, such as with early start programs.

With regard to the third goal of growing and diversifying the professoriate, included in the
report was an initiative to “grow our own” by recruiting more than 40 percent of UC
academic doctoral students from more diverse institutions. These included UC and
California State University undergraduate programs, Historically Black Colleges and
Universities, Hispanic-Serving Institutions, and Tribal Colleges and Universities. UC
aimed to add 1,100 ladder-rank faculty in four years; growth was an important way to
diversify the professoriate The University was not on track to achieve this goal given the
amount of growth needed and the number of separations in the last year.

Regent Reilly asked the presenters how they felt about UC’s performance. Provost Brown
stressed the importance of having articulated goals that were transparent and known. He
expressed concern about where UC has fallen short and was heartened by the State’s
reinvestment in the University so that UC could work toward these goals more effectively.
Retention rates served as an upper threshold of what graduation rates could be, and
improving retention required investing in student support. In addition, investments needed
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to be maintained to diversify the faculty. This included diversity of disciplines, innovations,
and the types of support provided to students.

President Drake attributed the decline in retention and flattening of faculty growth to the
pandemic, particularly the stress experienced by families and the “Great Resignation.” The
University was watching this carefully.

Regent Reilly asked how the Regents could help. Vice President Brown underscored the
effectiveness of the Regents’ support in UC advocacy efforts. With multiple years of
enrollment funding and support from the State, UC would be able to hire faculty ahead of
enrollment growth, which would help stabilize the institution.

Regent Ortiz Oakley suggested that future accountability reports highlight transfer data,
particularly regarding accumulated units.

6. PRESENTATION OF UC 2030 CAPACITY PLAN

[Background material was provided to Regents in advance of the meeting, and a copy is on
file in the Office of the Secretary and Chief of Staff.]

President Drake introduced the item, an update on the UC 2030 Capacity Plan. A working
group consisting of the Council of Chancellors, leaders and staff from the Office of the
President (UCOP), and UC experts was formed to develop a strategy to achieve the
University’s enrollment growth goal. Since last fall, the working group has met monthly
and has identified two possible courses of action. The first option was supported by
Governor Newsom’s five-year funding Compact and by the Legislature in this year’s State
budget, while the second, more aspirational option would require additional State support.

Vice President Brown stated that the first option would add 23,055 student full-time
equivalents (FTE), about the same population as UC Santa Cruz or UC Santa Barbara. This
included 14,230 more California resident students per the Governor’s Compact, a possible
exchange of 2,825 nonresident students for resident students at UC Berkeley, UCLA, and
UC San Diego, and 6,000 graduate students. The more aspirational option would add
33,000 student FTE. Ms. Brown presented a list of aspects related to intentional growth.
Nontraditional growth included summer session, online education, and off-campus
opportunities like internships, education abroad, or research. The remaining four aspects
aligned with the Legislature’s and Governor Newsom’s goals. Within degree attainment,
there was a particular need for graduate degree growth. The California Futures Foundation
projected a gap in graduate degrees by 2030 in fields such as technology and healthcare.
Undergraduate degree attainment was a part of the UC 2030 goals. UC surveyed students
who did not complete their degree and found that these individuals were interested in
returning to complete their degrees but faced significant barriers such as work, family
responsibilities, and location. One-time State funding was allocated to UC Merced for a
degree completion program launching this fall. The remaining funding would be allocated
to UC Davis and UC Riverside, who were joining this effort. The three campuses would
form the UC Reengagement Consortium. Another aspect of intentional growth, reflecting
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the state’s diversity, was a major component of the UC 2030 goals. With regard to
supporting underserved regions, UC Riverside and UC Merced could increase educational
attainment and expand economic opportunity through traditional growth in the Inland
Empire and San Joaquin Valley, respectively. A number of campuses were participating in
the Regional K-16 Education Collaborative Grant Program as well. The University also
sought to meet workforce demand through growth in areas important to the State.

State-supported enrollment in the proposed growth option would be funded by the
Governor’s Compact, while capital investments in deferred maintenance, seismic support,
and new facilities would be covered by one-time State funding or a general obligation bond.
The aspirational growth option would be funded using a similar approach.

Chancellor Mufioz stated that the Merced campus hoped to accommodate 20 to 25 percent
of UC’s growth. While the completion of the Merced 2020 Project allowed UC Merced to
educate up to 10,000 students, the campus would soon reach this number and planned to
build a medical education building to serve an additional 2,200 students in public health,
psychological sciences, and medical education. UCM currently offered 27 majors while
comparable institutions offered 40 to 60 majors, and efforts to diversify its portfolio of
undergraduate programs required investment in faculty, staff, and facilities. Furthermore,
63 percent of UCM undergraduate students were enrolled in five majors—biology,
computer science, engineering, psychology, and mechanical engineering—all of which
required faculty, staff, and sophisticated facilities. The campus was also working with the
Academic Senate to add to its 16 Ph.D. and 13 master’s programs. Regional admissions
marketing efforts, such as brand awareness and digital marketing, were being expanded in
the hopes of increasing the number of students who attend college in the Central Valley.
UC Merced was collaborating with its community college partners on the Promise
Program, a transfer pathway program with an online course tracker, and with Los Angeles
Unified School District on a gear-up program that would bring students to UCM, as well
as developing an automatic admissions program that it was beginning to introduce to high
school districts. The campus’ enrollment growth plans included retention and graduation
goals. To meet these goals, UC Merced planned to add Living-Learning Communities in
entrepreneurialism, engineering, and public health, and planned to expand its summer
bridge program. UCM also created a summer outreach program to encourage college-
admissible young men to attend college, planned to add a learning assistance program for
undergraduate students, and was establishing a new office that aggregates high-impact
practices. To become the first Research 1 institution in the Central Valley, UCM would
need increased investment in faculty and academic programs, and growth in infrastructure
and capacity. UC Merced planned to establish a school of management and a school of
public health, and it planned to enroll its first B.S. to M.D. student cohort in fall 2023,
mostly from underserved communities, in partnership with UCSF and UCSF-Fresno.

Chancellor Block stated that UCLA was also committed to expanding enrollment but that
the campus lacked additional physical space. While the four-year graduation rate for
freshman entrants was 85 percent and the two-year graduation rate for transfer students
was 75 percent, UCLA has worked to continue improving those rates and to close
graduation gaps among underrepresented, first-generation, and Pell Grant recipient



BOARD OF REGENTS -10- July 21, 2022

students. The campus’ investments toward retention and persistence included the Black
Bruin Resource Center, the First to Go program, and a focus on becoming a Hispanic-
Serving Institution (HSI). New initiatives such as Rising to the Challenge, Faculty
Forward, and the HSI initiative focused on recruiting and retaining diverse faculty. Native
Americans and Pacific Islander Bruins Rising was committed to the recruitment of faculty
and graduate students. A growth in cultural competency was needed to accompany
enrollment growth in order to serve a diverse student body. Improving graduation rates
might yield only 200 to 300 additional incoming slots for California residents, but UCLA
would begin to reflect the diversity of the state and be more attractive. UCLA has convened
a working group to determine how it might turn summer session into a full quarter. Courses
could be offered earlier in the morning and later in the afternoon, or remotely. Having a
full summer quarter would allow UCLA to accept 2,000 more students and shorten time-
to-degree for all students. With a possible satellite campus in the Los Angeles region, and
UCLA in LA, a program that would provide students work and internship opportunities in
Downtown Los Angeles, UCLA could accommodate 600 to 1,000 more students.
Chancellor Block envisioned a holistic approach to growth, whereby a growth in
undergraduate and graduate student enrollment is accompanied by an increase in faculty
hiring and academic programs.

Regent Park asked if the cost estimate for nontraditional growth was based on knowledge
or assumption. Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer Brostrom replied that
the operating budget seemed more feasible than the capital budget given State support and
the cohort-based tuition model. The cost of capital investment was high but would go
toward meeting objectives in the Capital Financial Plan. The University would struggle to
have the debt capacity to add to capital investment even with State support. Capital was a
major barrier and would require creative thinking, such as acquisition of existing spaces
and reconfiguration of administrative spaces. President Drake added that he envisioned the
marginal cost of instruction decreasing as UC adds more students.

Regent Park asked how much of the growth of UCB, UCLA, and UCSD was accounted
for by the exchange of nonresident students for resident students. Ms. Brown replied that
it represented about one quarter of the growth on these campuses.

Regent Park asked if the expansion of online learning was part of this capacity plan.
Ms. Brown replied in the affirmative. UC Irvine, UCSD, and UC Santa Cruz offered more
online education during the summer and had instructional designers and partnerships with
campus divisions of the Academic Senate to expand their online offerings.

Regent Park expressed concern about the dissonance with the Academic Senate regarding
online education. She underscored the futility of debating whether in-person or online
instruction was better. UC should strive to enrich every mode of education it offered.

Regent Hernandez remarked that the University had an opportunity to grow its smaller
campuses and should prioritize resources for such growth at these campuses. President
Drake responded that each campus presented its own growth plans and needs. UC Merced
made up five percent of UC’s undergraduate population but was taking on 25 percent of
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the University’s growth. Ms. Brown added that significant growth was being proposed at
UCM and UCR, and the aspirational growth plan fit the Merced campus’ strategic plan.
Chancellor Mufioz stated UC Merced and UC Riverside recently received more State
support for their infrastructure needs. Resources were needed to hire people who would
work in these new facilities. Mr. Brostrom shared that UC Merced was most dependent on
State support and tuition. With more faculty, these campuses would add new contracts and
grants and indirect cost recovery, becoming more attractive to nonresident students. There
would also be growth in on-campus housing and other revenues.

Regent-designate Ellis noted that the Regents and UCOP requested that UCM freeze major
growth for about four years in 2009. The campus was aligning its majors with what was
needed in the San Joaquin Valley and trying to improve articulation with the community
colleges. In his view, bringing more students to UC Merced had a ripple effect throughout
the San Joaquin Valley and the State, and benefitted the system as a whole. The average
age of UCM alumni was 27, the percentage of alumni donors was in the double digits for
the last five years, and 80 percent of UCM alumni stayed in California.

Regent Cohen thanked President Drake and the chancellors for their efforts and remarked
that the proposed finances matched this opportunity to change the future of UC. He offered
his help in the creative thinking process.

Regent Anguiano shared Regent Hernandez’s concern about resource alignment. She was
also concerned about the revenue differences arising from the exchange of nonresident
students for resident students. Ms. Brown replied that the exchange was revenue-neutral,
and that campuses were reducing the number of nonresident students. Mr. Brostrom stated
that, through rebenching, the Merced campus received more per student than other
campuses. At UC Riverside, every unweighted student was allocated 95 percent of the
overall amount. UC was also looking to revise the allocation model to account for different
populations of students.

Chair Leib emphasized the high demand for a UC education and asked Chancellor Block
to expound on UCLA’s plan for satellite campuses. Chancellor Block replied that there
was an opportunity in Santa Clarita, where the UCLA Film and Television Archive was
located, AltaSea at the Port of Los Angeles, and the San Pedro area, as well as
programming opportunities in Downtown Los Angeles. Chair Leib offered his help in
communications and contacts with local elected officials.

Staff Advisor Lakireddy praised Chancellor Muifioz’s dedication to growth and emphasized
the eagerness of the surrounding community for UC Merced’s growth.

Vice Chair Elliott invited Student Observer Simran Athwal to make remarks originally
scheduled for the joint meeting of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee and the
Finance and Capital Strategies Committee, which had been deferred.

Ms. Athwal, who was studying biology, global health, and genetics at UCLA, stated that
UC Berkeley did not have the physical space to build more housing and was located in one
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of the most expensive metropolitan areas. Fifteen percent of UCB students lived ten miles
from campus, which presented challenges in commuting, participating in on-campus
activities, and maintaining academic success. Ms. Athwal thanked the Regents for
approving the Albany Village project in July 2021, which would add some 760 beds to UC
Berkeley, but more housing was needed. In her own experience, having four years of
guaranteed housing at UCLA removed the stress of commuting and seeking off-campus
housing, which was very expensive. Housing and financial aid were major determinants of
which university students choose to attend. Ms. Athwal called for further housing
developments either in the City of Berkeley or nearby.

7. UPDATE OF COVID-19 IMPACT ON THE UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA: UC
HEALTH ISSUES

[Background material was provided to Regents in advance of the meeting, and a copy is on
file in the Office of the Secretary and Chief of Staff.]

Anne Foster, Chief Clinical Officer at UC Health, stated that the U.S. Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention (CDC) recommended indoor masking where there were high levels
of community transmission of COVID-19. This was currently the case for 93 percent of
counties in the U.S. The U.S. Food and Drug Administration (FDA) approved and the CDC
recommended vaccinating individuals six months of age or older. A recent study has shown
that, for individuals 50 years and older, there was a 42-fold risk of death for unvaccinated
individuals compared with those who received their primary series and two or more booster
doses. Those in this age group who received one booster dose had a fourfold risk of death
compared with those who received two booster doses. A booster dose specific to the
Omicron variant would be available later in the year. A recent UCSF Gladstone Institute
study has shown that natural infection with the Omicron variant resulted in weak immunity.
Being unvaccinated or under-vaccinated meant limited immunity and increased
susceptibility to repeat infection. Repeated, acute COVID-19 infection increased the risk
of hospitalization, sequelae, and death. With regard to post-acute sequelae of SARS-CoV-
2 (PASC), also known as long COVID, a CDC study noted that one in five adults age 18 or
over might have a condition related to an acute COVID-19 infection. VVaccination has been
found to reduce the risk of long COVID by only 15 percent. Dr. Foster emphasized
avoiding infection and reinfection and called for a return to masking, distancing, and
handwashing. The BA.5 sub-variant of Omicron now accounted for nearly 80 percent of
infections, and hospitalizations were rising in this current wave. Dr. Foster presented charts
of the genetic and antigenic distance of SARS-CoV-2 variants, as well as variant fitness,
to demonstrate the greater transmissibility of BA.5 compared with other variants.
Pharmacists could now prescribe Paxlovid, which could prevent severe disease and death,
as well as reduce transmission. Dr. Foster also recommended outdoor masking to prevent
exposure to the virus. For the fall term, campuses planned to ask students to test for
COVID-19 prior to and upon arrival on campus, and indoor masking would be
recommended where there was high community transmission. UC would focus more on
isolation over quarantine, as well as wastewater testing where available in order to have
advance notice of surges. Student health centers were functioning as “test-to-treat” centers,
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and UC would maintain high-volume testing laboratories at UC Davis and in the Los
Angeles area.

Robert “Chip” Schooley, Distinguished Professor of Medicine at UC San Diego, shared
lessons learned at the campus level. At the onset of the pandemic, UCSD decided to
maximize its operational capability while maintaining health and safety. UC campuses
have been a major resource to communities, governments, businesses, K-12 schools, and
other institutions as they navigated the pandemic. The San Diego campus implemented a
multi-tiered approach to understand the trajectory of the virus, prevent ongoing
transmission, and institute science-based risk mitigation. Mathematical modeling was used
to predict hospital utilization and make policy about dormitory and classroom density.
UCSD was among the first in the country to advocate mass testing and use wastewater
testing to target individual locations for testing and anticipate new cases. In the past, there
had been concern in the community that campuses would incubate the virus, but UC viral
activity was much lower than in surrounding communities, which learned from UC. UCSD
has been able to detect new variants in wastewater before public health authorities detected
them via individual testing. Many UC campuses launched major vaccination initiatives.
Dr. Schooley underscored the importance of helping the UC community understand how
best to navigate COVID-19 both on and off campus; most of the viral activity on campus
was brought into campus from the community. Instead of trying to enforce heavy-handed
compliance programs while many had “COVID fatigue,” UCSD has developed metric
matrices of key indicators of viral activity among the different constituencies that the
campus served in order to guide decision-making. The San Diego campus has been able to
maintain core activities and minimize morbidity, and has actively engaged with its
constituencies and listened to their concerns. Chancellor Khosla supported these
endeavors, seeing them as investments rather than expenses.

In response to a question from Chair Leib regarding the UCSF health screening, Chancellor
Hawgood stated that UCSF’s return to campus policy was bifurcated depending on whether
there was a critical labor shortage. For those who have contracted COVID-19, UCSF
requires that individuals be asymptomatic and five days from the last positive test. Many
individuals did not test negative by the fifth day, and the average was eight days.
Dr. Schooley noted that the Omicron variant decayed more slowly than the Delta variant.
Chair Leib praised the efficacy of Paxlovid but noted a rebound of COVID-19 in 30 percent
of cases.

Regent-designate Raznick asked about the trajectory of the virus. Dr. Schooley replied that
this has been hard to decipher. Over time, the population has become more experienced
with regard to vaccination and infection and has acquired more baseline immunity. The
more recently one has been vaccinated, the less likely one is to have severe disease. In a
population that is familiar with prior variants, different variants that are harder to control
with prior immunity would have a selective advantage. He suggested encouraging
populations to remain current with vaccinations.

Regent Hernandez asked if the next COVID-19 strain could be predicted like influenza
strains. Dr. Schooley stated that influenza vaccines are tailored based on strains observed
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during the winter in the southern hemisphere. COVID-19 did not have such a seasonal
cycle; there have been explosions of the virus at all times of the year. A vaccine targeting
BA.5 was anticipated in October, but the BA.5 surge might have passed by then. Unlike
influenza vaccines, messenger ribonucleic (MRNA) vaccines could be manufactured
within days. In addition to antibody responses, the human body had a broader killer T-cell
response, so having immunity against a prior variant would broaden immunity toward new
variants. Dr. Foster added that a universal COVID vaccine was being developed and would
possibly be available in two to five years. Dr. Schooley remarked that there was still no
vaccine for Acquired Immunodeficiency Syndrome (AIDS). In his view, one could not rely
on vaccines alone; therapeutics were very important. Paxlovid has not been affected by
strain differences, and other antivirals were being developed, with the University leading
much of the research in those areas.

Regent Reilly asked if herd immunity was no longer possible because of the number of
variants and sub-variants. Dr. Schooley replied that herd immunity was an elusive goal
because of variants but also due to the fleeting immunity from coronaviruses.
Coronaviruses that have been circulating in the human population for hundreds of years
reemerge every third year because of waning immunity. These coronaviruses have not had
much variation.

8. COMMITTEE REPORTS INCLUDING APPROVAL OF RECOMMENDATIONS
FROM COMMITTEES

Chair Leib stated that Chairs of Committees and Special Committees that met the prior day
and off-cycle would deliver reports on recommended actions and items discussed,
providing an opportunity for Regents who did not attend a particular meeting to ask
questions.

Report of the Academic and Student Affairs Committee

The Committee presented the following from its meeting of July 20, 2022:

A. Report on Undergraduate Admissions Requirements and Comprehensive Review
Regent Park reported that the Committee discussed the annual report, which
included descriptions of each campus’ admissions process. She urged Board
members to review the report.

B. University of California Dual Admission
This item was deferred.

C. Enhancing Student Transfer: CCC-UC Transfer Task Force Final Report

This item was deferred.
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D.

Amendment of Regents Policy 2110: Policy on Augmented Review in
Undergraduate Admissions, Amendment and Consolidation of Regents Policies
2102: Policy on Undergraduate Admissions with Regents Policies on Admission
2101, 2103, 2104, 2105, 2108, and 2111, and Rescission of Consolidated Policies
as Separate Policies

The Committee recommended that the Regents:

1) Amend and consolidate Regents Policy 2102 — Policy on Undergraduate
Admissions with Regents Policy 2101 — Policy on Admissions, Regents
Policy 2103 — Policy on Undergraduate Admissions Requirements, Regents
Policy 2104 — Policy on Comprehensive Review in Undergraduate
Admissions, Regents Policy 2105 — Policy on Undergraduate Admissions
by Exception, Regents Policy 2108 — Resolution Regarding Individualized
Review and Holistic Evaluation in Undergraduate Admissions, and Regents
Policy 2111 — Policy on Academic Verification, as shown in Attachment 1.

2 Amend Regents Policy 2110 — Policy on Augmented Review in
Undergraduate Admissions, as shown in Attachment 2.

3) Rescind consolidated policies: Regents Policy 2101 - Policy on
Admissions, Regents Policy 2103 — Policy on Undergraduate Admissions
Requirements, Regents Policy 2104 — Policy on Comprehensive Review in
Undergraduate Admissions, Regents Policy 2105 - Policy on
Undergraduate Admissions by Exception, Regents Policy 2108 -
Resolution Regarding Individualized Review and Holistic Evaluation in
Undergraduate Admissions, and Regents Policy 2111 — Policy on Academic
Verification, as shown in Attachment 3.

Regent Park reported that the Regents’ office, the Systemwide Provost, the Office
of the General Counsel, and the Academic Senate worked to update Regents policy
so that it reflected current admissio